SOCIO LEGAL STUDIES ASSOCIATION

	MINUTES OF ANNUAL GENERAL MEEETING

31st March 2010, at University of West of England, Bristol

	

	Present
	Sally Wheeler (QUB), Morag McDermont (Bristol), Dave Cowan (Bristol), Mary Seneviratne (NTU), Caroline Hunter (York), Rosemary Hunter (Kent), Marie Selwood, Dermot Feenan (Ulster), Amanda Perry-Kessaris (Birkbeck), Anne Barlow (Exeter), Penny English (Anglia Ruskin), Jo Hunt (Cardiff), A Bradney (Keele), Nicole Busby (Stirling), Simone Wong (Kent), Mark O'Brien (UWE), Chris Ashford (Sunderland), Katherine Wright (Sheffield Hallam), Fiona Cownie (Keele), Gavin Dingwall (DMU), Sue Millns (Sussex), Marian Duggan (Sheffield Hallam), André Nandoo (DMU), Lisa Webley (Westminster), Richard Moorhead (Cardiff), Andy Boon (Westminster), John Flood (Westminster), Daniel Monk (Birkbeck), Robert Dingwall (Nottingham), Jo Bridgman (Sussex), Linda Mulcahy (LSE), Julian Webb (Warwick/UKCLE). 


	

	1
	Minutes of AGM 2009
	

	
	Agreed.


	

	2
	Officers’ Reports
	

	
	
	

	2.1
	Membership Secretary as tabled (attached Appendix 1)
	

	2.2
	Newsletter Editor as tabled (Appendix 2)


	

	2.3
	Webmaster as tabled (Appendix 3)


	

	4.3
	Treasurer

Accounts for 2009-10 attached (Appendix 4).

Accounts show that membership subs and conference income

are critical to SLSA.

Thanks to Linda Mulcahy for organising sponsorship for Newsletter; members encouraged to ask their law school to join.

Expenditure for Post Grad conference 2010 not included in accounts; some income from Newsletter sponsorship still due, relevant Law Schools being chased.
	

	
	
	

	4.4
	Chair

Sally proposed changes to format of the Post-Graduate conference: consortium would be formed with other learned societies, the additional funding enabling a longer conference (2/3 days) at fixed venue (Warwick suggested). The format of the conference would be partly skills-based (as at present), but would also allow PGs to present papers (requested on several occasions). Joint-funding with other learned societies recognises that at present SLSA conference draws non-socio-legal students as there is no other similar event. Meeting Agreed that Sally should explore this proposal, which in any event would not commence until 2012 as 2011 conference to take place in LSE.


	SW

	5
	Elections
	

	
	Executive committee: Jo Shaw (Edinburgh), Julie McCandless (Oxford Brookes), Chris Ashford (Sunderland), Linda Mulcahy (LSE) – all elected.
Mark O'Brien/Phil Rumney co-opted as previous conference organisers.

Sussex rep co-opted as forthcoming conference organisers.

Treasurer: Linda Mulcahy

Secretary: Amanda Perry-Kessaris


	

	6
	Appointment of Auditor

Victoria Hunt (Birkbeck) agreed.


	

	7.
	Any Other Business

1. Noted that this year the selection committee for the book and article prizes had been formed from the whole Executive. Rosemary Hunter had agreed to provide draft proposals for next Executive Committee meeting to streamline selection process.

2. Thanks to Andre, who is still providing support to conference organisers in obtaining sponsorship from publishers – this year had introduced prize draw for those who visited al stalls.

3. Thanks to Daniel Monk and Morag McDermont both leaving Executive Committee.

 
	

	
	Morag McDermont

7th April 2010
	


APPENDIX 1

SLSA AGM – April 2010

Report from Membership Secretary

1. SLSA Membership Breakdown (at 29th March)

Total number of members: 776

Percentage increase in total number of members since AGM 2009: 11%

2. Online Database

Development of online payment facility: ongoing.

(See also Webmaster’s Report.)

Dermot Feenan

Membership Secretary

APPENDIX 2

Annual Report to SLSA AGM from Marie Selwood

31 March 2010, University of the West of England, Bristol

Socio-Legal Newsletter – Issues 58, 59 & 60

The newsletter has had another successful year with three editions printed and distributed on time and to a high standard. Because of the amount of material submitted since the autumn, I have been able to produce two consecutive issues with 20 pages (as opposed to the usual 16). This is a very nice option to have and although it probably won’t be possible to do this for every issue, I hope that in future at least one per year might have extra pages.

I would like to take this opportunity to thank members who have sent in material and written articles for me and to encourage people to continue to do so.

Sponsorship: This scheme has proved extremely successful and is now coming to the end of its third year. There are 13 law schools involved each of whom have contributed £500 per year. They are Liverpool, Birkbeck, Bristol, QUB, Westminster, UCL, Kent, Reading, Exeter, Warwick, Oxford, Keele and Nottingham. Information about sponsorship and the sponsors’ logos are in the newsletter and on the website. In the very near future, we will need to contact sponsors to ask them to renew their commitment for another three years. It might also be a good time to approach additional law schools not already on the list and also to review the benefits that we can offer sponsors in return for their support.

Back issues: Back issues (37–59) of the newsletter plus an index are available on the website in pdf format. Newsletter copy dates and publication dates are also advertised there. Approximately 500 newsletters have been distributed free of charge at various events in the UK and abroad and I am continuing to look for more opportunities to raise the SLSA profile in this way.

Advertising: Routledge-Cavendish has continued to book the back page on a regular basis. The understanding is that they will do so for the foreseeable future. Advertising for 2009–10 brought in £2675 (a slight increase on the previous year). 

Circulation: The newsletter distribution is organised as follows: SLSA mailing list (approx 1200 per issue); SLSA delegate packs (approx 300 spring issue); three times a year with the JLS (800 per issue); LSA delegate packs (1500 spring issue).

SLSA website and e-bulletin

Sometime last summer the bulletin board stopped functioning due to problems with the Kent server. In order to keep the flow of news going, I set up a news page on the website itself and have been using this ever since. It seems to work well and probably makes socio-legal news accessible more generally but, if I continue to use the website as an outlet for news, I will need to rethink how it is done as there is too much for one page and it has become a bit ‘un-user-friendly’. Members continue to send plenty of news to supply this page and seem to like the arrangement of the condensed weekly bulletin. The website itself now needs quite an extensive update, especially in the research area. 

SLSA directory

The directory was launched exactly a year ago. It does work well and look good but there has been a problem with extremely low take-up (I estimate 16% of full members) and at the moment there are not many entrants for the prize draw. I regularly advertise the directory in the weekly e-bulletin but this does not seem to be helping at the moment.

Marie Selwood

For SLSA 2010 AGM

APPENDIX 3

Webmaster’s report

1. General

I have been dealing since January with serious family illness and unable to give as much attention as usual to the SLSA web. Individual queries have all been dealt with but development has had to be on hold.

2. Main site


No problems reported. Marie’s concern about news presentation should not present any technical problems and I’m happy to discuss it with her when back in circulation.

3. Directory

The low take-up by members of the opportunity to enter their details is disappointing but I do not think any technical barrier is operating: I have had a few people report problems in logging on for the first time but these have all been easily and quickly resolved. It may be we need to focus on the ability simply to link to existing information online in members’ departmental sites or elsewhere.



4. Membership database

I had to ask the problems about current functionality reported by Dermot and Marie be resolved directly with José (the developer) and I understand this has happened. I have not been able to give attention to development of further functionality.

Nick Jackson

APPENDIX 4

SLSA ANNUAL INCOME AND EXPENDITURE

1ST MARCH 2009  -  28TH FEBRUARY 2010

Current Account

Income

Membership: Standing Orders   11,905.00



   Cheques
             2,879.00



   CHAPS

       98.00
14,882.00



   Less Refunds


       50.00
  14,832.00

Publishers Inserts






    1,620.00

De Montfort SLSA 2009





  13,500.00

‘Humanities’ conference reimburse. 



       102.00 

Small grants/seminars refunds


       

    1,275.74

P/grad bursaries 2008 Conference (JLS/Blackwells/SLS)
    2,500.00

P/grad bursaries 2010 SLS journal



       500.00

Book Prize 2008 (Hart)





       500.00

Newsletter Sponsorship





    6,000.00

Royalties







         68.48

Interest







         14.13

TOTAL








     
     40,912.35

Expenditure

Newsletter: Editing

13,689.00

Production

  6,242.30


 19,931.30

Website







   3,942.00

Advertising Commission



          
     
      345.00




Executive Committee Expenses




   6,627.18

Post Grad conference Expenses



      262.85

Bursaries advance to UWE




   1,500.00

Humanities conf exp.





        45.00

Small Research Grants





   5,746.80

Seminar Award






   4,000.00

Annual Prizes






      600.00

AcSS membership





      209.22 

Postage







      674.00

Miscellaneous






        30.00

TOTAL









         43,913.35

Net Balance








          -3,001.00

Add funds as at 29.2.08







           8,296.62

Closing Balance








           5,295.62

Co-Op Guaranteed Investment Account

Balance at 28.2.2009


25,566.51

Plus Interest to 28.2.2010
                204.85

Closing Balance








         25,771.36

TOTAL SURPLUS







         31,066.98

Treasurer’s Report

1. Income this year was approximately down by £4000. This can be accounted for in the following ways: £2k outstanding on promised newsletter support; last years conference – while without any doubt a financial success – brought in about £600 less than the previous year and, finally, last year we had the added bonus of £1,400 from the Humanities conference.

2. The accounts indicate that we are in a stable financial position – but very dependent on the annual conference being a financial success.

3. Our main expenditure remains the newsletter. This would not be feasible without the sponsorship scheme. If your university does not currently participate in the scheme please let Marie Selwood know. Check the front of the SLSA newsletter where the logos of all the supporting Universities are shown!

Daniel Monk


